
Hello and happy Labor Day weekend. Thank you for joining us online. It's 
always good to praise and worship. If you are joining us for worship for 
the first time. I'm Pastor Mandy Berkus and I want to welcome you to this 
space. I am so glad that you are here. Horizons is a great place to 
worship and connect and everyone is welcome here. 
 
If you would like to start a conversation with us, you can text hello to 
the number on your screen. And this is an opportunity for us to get to 
know you and for you to get to know horizons. Now, being newer to 
Horizons Church myself. This is my first ever non-pandemic online only 
worship service, and I have to admit I was not sure about not being in 
the church building for worship on Sunday. 
 
I grew up going to church every weekend, no exceptions. So when I heard 
that a few times a year, Horizons does online only worship, I was 
skeptical. But the staff and the leadership convinced me that this was to 
allow the staff and key volunteers to take a break. This allows time to 
worship with family and spend time with them over a long weekend. 
 
It allows time to rest, yet stay connected with God and each other. But 
it is ironic that when we are gearing up to talk about the importance of 
life groups and community and gathering together, that we take time to be 
away apart from one another. But it reminds me of the Bible passage that 
we use at different stages, different seasons of life. 
 
We use it when we change from summer to fall. And when someone passes 
from this life to be with Jesus. Sometimes we use this passage to justify 
our actions. If we're taking action for something and and something that 
makes us angry, we use this passage, or we use it when we love, even 
though it's hard. And what's even more ironic is that this passage I am 
reference referencing King comes from Ecclesiastes, and Ecclesiastes 
comes from the word meaning assembly or congregation, and it also comes 
from the Hebrew word that means one who calls or gathers people. 
 
So the passage that I'm referring to comes from Ecclesiastes chapter 
three. It says this for everything there is a season and a time for every 
matter under heaven, a time to be born, and a time to die. A time to 
plant. And a time to pluck up what is planted. A time to kill. And a time 
to heal. 
 
A time to break down. And a time to build up. A time to weep. And a time 
to laugh. A time to mourn. And a time to dance. A time to throw away 
stones. And a time to gather stones together. A time to embrace. And a 
time to refrain from embracing. A time to seek. And a time to lose. 
 
A time to keep. And a time to throw away. A time to tear in. A time to 
sew. A time to keep silent. And a time to speak. A time to love. And a 
time to hate. A time for war. And a time for peace. Now, the Book of 
Ecclesiastes is not generally known as an uplifting book. In fact, it 
starts out with these words meaningless, meaningless, utterly 
meaningless. 
 
Everything is meaningless right there. It says that in the first chapter 
of the verse of the book, the author is struggling with their own 



mistakes in life and trying to help others find a way to focus on what 
matters. God's will. So I guess we can add to that long list. There is a 
time to gather in person and a time to worship online. 
 
Throughout time, we've seen God working through people at different times 
and in different ways. If we look at the history of Labor Day, there was 
a time when many people stood up for justice, for the fair treatment of 
laborers. In 1882, union leaders in New York City organized a parade of 
sorts. Tens of thousands of workers took on, took an unpaid day off of 
work and marched in the streets. 
 
In 1886, the demand for fair, safe treatment of workers grew in the 
violent Haymarket riot between police and laborers. Now, this was not 
just lazy people trying to get an extra day off work. This was a fight 
for safe working conditions. The working conditions were terrible, awful. 
Employees in mines and factories, including children, were often required 
to work 12 hour days, six days a week in crowded, poorly ventilated 
spaces. 
 
Punishments were hard for those who talked or saying as they worked, and 
breaks were few and far between. Horizons and Horizons as part of the 
Methodist tradition, the United Methodist Church is the second largest 
Protestant denomination in the United States, and its foundation was 
built on seeking justice for all. The Methodist movement has always been 
highly concerned for the dignity and equality of people. 
 
Methodists were on the ground in fighting for the end of slavery rights 
for women and children and minorities and of course, the labor movement. 
Methodist in the in the US were the first supporters of the labor 
movement advocating for the Fair Standards Act and the Labor and the 
National Labor Relations Act. Since they decided to do things their way 
instead of God's humans have had to work and labor for their food and 
well-being. 
 
So what does it all mean to work? What's behind it all? What's the point 
of working if we continue on in our passage? Found in Ecclesiastes, it 
says this. What gain have the workers from their toil? I have seen the 
business that God has given to everyone to be busy with. He has made 
everything suitable for its time. 
 
Moreover, he has put a sense of past and future into their minds. Yet 
they cannot find out what God has done from the beginning to the end. I 
know that there is nothing better for them than to be happy and enjoy 
themselves as long as they live. Moreover, it is God's gift that all 
should eat and drink and take pleasure in all their toil. 
 
I know that whatever God does endures forever. Nothing can be added to 
it, nor anything taken from it. God has done this so that all should 
stand in all before Him. That which is already has been. That which is to 
be already is. And God seeks out what has gone by. Of course, Labor Day 
means something different to us now because we are so far from the idea 
of the terrible working conditions of back then. 
 



This Scripture says that we should take time to enjoy ourselves and take 
pleasure from our hard work. There is time for everything under the 
heavens, even a time for a puzzled derby. Derby? What's a puzzled derby? 
You ask? It's a time for us to enjoy ourselves. Come with your life group 
or help form a new group and work on a puzzle together. 
 
It's a fun way to meet others at Horizons, and it's happening this 
Friday, September 9th. Doors open at 545 and puzzles start at 6 p.m. You 
can bring a snack to share. No peanuts, please. And drinks will be 
provided. And it can be a competition. We can see who can complete the 
puzzle first. There really is a time for everything. 
 
Now, if you've gotten used to your time worshiping virtually, maybe even 
in your PJs, holding your coffee, I invite you to consider returning to 
the community if your life allows for it, either through a small group or 
attending in person worship again or by coming to the puzzle derby. There 
really is a time for everything and God is always. 
 
Even when we are enjoying ourselves, the center of the world. And God is 
always working. Today we get to celebrate Labor Day weekend. For many of 
us, that means a long weekend. It's the last weekend of the summer before 
we settle into the fall activities. And I hope you can take time this 
weekend to rest or go do something fun. 
 
God, certainly wants us to take time for that. The US figured out how 
better to care for our workers, but we still have a lot of work to create 
a more just world, the world that God longs us to have. And it might be 
time for that now. Our work at Horizons is part of God's plan to fulfill 
the promise of the Kingdom of Heaven here on Earth. 
 
The author of Ecclesiastes shares that life is meaningless. Every human 
encounter is pointless without God in the center and the life of the 
church, without God in the center, is also meaningless. And if we're not 
careful, we can slip from a Christ centered church to a self-centered 
church. So I invite you to be in prayer over the next few months as 
Horizons leadership discerns where God is calling us to be at this time 
in the life of the church. 
 
Would you join me in this unison? Prayer Creator God. Create a space to 
hear your will for our lives and horizons. Church. Guide us in always 
seeking to be in your presence as we move into a new time and season. 
Help us be open to the movement of the Spirit to know when your right 
time and way to show your love to our friends, neighbors and enemies. 
 
God, let your time be our time. And in Jesus name, we pray. Amen. Time is 
essential to God. And it's a gift from God. May you find time to be in 
the presence of God every day this week, seeking what God desires for 
your life. Go in peace, to love and serve the world. Amen. 
 


